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Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee

November 29, 2012
Call to Order and Approval of Minutes

Mr. Kevin Lindamood, Chair, called to order the meeting of the Maryland Medicaid Advisory Committee (MMAC) at 1:10 p.m.  Committee members approved the minutes from the October 25, 2012 meeting as written.  Ms. Linda Forsyth attended the meeting for Senator Delores Kelley.
Departmental Report 
Deputy Secretary Chuck Milligan gave the Committee the following Departmental update: 

1. The Department continues to work on building the eligibility system and working with the Exchange in many other ways.
2. One of the implications of the election is there will likely be a Congressional hearing on December 13, 2012 where Secretary Scharfstein will be one of the witnesses along with two federal representatives: Cindy Mann, Deputy Administrator and Director, Center for Medicaid and CHIP Services at the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) and Gary Cohen, Deputy Administrator and Director, Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight.  They will testify before the House Energy and Commerce Committee on readiness for health reform and the expansion.  It is likely to be a hostile hearing as the House is led by Republicans and they are trying to test if states and the federal government will be ready. 
3. There was legislation that requires the Department to post prominently on our website medical loss ratios for the managed care organizations (MCOs).  The Department will be posting that by the end of next week.
4. One of the MCOs, Maryland Physicians Care, is exiting in the Primary Adult Care (PAC) program statewide in 2013.  They have approximately 13,000 PAC members statewide and the Department is working with those members to select a new MCO.   
5. Under the Affordable Care Act (ACA), states are obligated to raise primary care physician rates equivalent to Medicare rates by January 1, 2013.  The ACA says the federal government will pay the difference between the state’s Medicaid rates and Medicare rates.  Last year the Governor appropriated funds to take all evaluation and management (E and M) codes up to Medicare rates, even if the visit is rendered by a specialist where there isn’t that extra federal money.  
The CMS has been very late with guidance on how to execute this.  The Medicare rates are not obvious for 2013 right now given the fiscal cliff and the doc fixer which is known as the Sustainable Growth Rate (SGR).  There is some uncertainty right now as to what the target is we are aiming for with Medicare.  
This fall CMS indicated that states have to move Medicaid codes from the mental health visit codes (the 908 series in CPT) into the E and M codes (the 992 series in CPT).  Those are the E and M codes we are raising to 100% of Medicare but the state legislature did not budget for all of the mental health visits moving over into the E & M codes.  Currently the Mental Hygiene Administration (MHA) is working with providers and the Department, but at this time there isn’t funding to raise those rates because that wasn’t contemplated when the session adjourned.  
6. The Department is working hard on the Developmental Disabilities (DD) waiver renewals.  There will be a couple of public meetings with stakeholders.  Both waivers, Community Pathways and New Directions, need to be renewed and materials have to be sent to CMS by the end of March which means we have to get issues resolved in the next 45 days or so to get everything submitted.  There are some issues that the Department will be working through with the DD stakeholders because of some feedback we are getting from the federal government.  Before the Committee meets again you will likely see information about concerns the federal government has about Maryland’s administration of the waiver.  The Department is expecting a federal audit and there are likely to be some negative findings and concerns raised that we need to take into account when we renew the waivers.
.

7. At the last meeting Debbie Ruppert, Executive Director, Office of Eligibility spoke about research she had done looking at what other states have tried to accomplish to expedite eligibility into home and community-based (HCBS) waivers.  In particular, 14 states were contacted and interviewed to find out if someone is community Medicaid and on SSI, do they streamline the application on the financial eligibility test since we know they are on Medicaid already and not have families go through the look-back period.  Those states were asked if they used a consolidated application for long term care (LTC) both for waivers and nursing facilities rather than have it sequential.  If it is done together as we work with the person who is going through the process of getting long term care eligibility for Medicaid we may also be working with them regarding home and community-based services waiver opportunities.
Based on that research the Department is moving forward with a work plan (see attached handout).   The big milestones are the creation of an expedited application by the end of March 3013.  This application will deem someone as meeting financial eligibility if we know they are already Medicaid eligible if they indicate the desire to go home.  If they don’t want to go home, the house that they have vacated will be counted as an asset.   The Department will be streamlining the application to indicate that a person meets the financial part of the test and will be consolidating the HCBS waiver application and the LTC eligibility itself so we can be working on plans of care and transition while we are working on the eligibility function.

The other milestone will depend on the budget for fiscal year (FY) 14.  The Department has presented information that it is cost effective to accelerate people out into the community when they are in a nursing facility because it is less expensive.  With those savings we are hoping to get permission to add positions to process these applications, get people out into the community and use the savings to do so.  If finalized, we should have a new unit by November 1, 2013.
At the last meeting Committee members requested data on the number of people who have been identified, transitioned, or have become eligible and how long did it take to get long term Medicaid eligibility.  The Department has put in the request for this data.

The Department does have information that is available through the State Stat process that shows, on a monthly basis, how many people are transitioning to the community, what the enrollment is in all of the waivers, how many people are participating in the Money Follows the Person Program (MFP), what the percent of dollars is that are being spent in the community verses the institution.  We have a whole series of data points in State Stat that get at the growth of the membership of the HCBS waivers and MFP.  
Update on Hospital Cost Containment and JCRs
Deputy Secretary Milligan informed the Committee that Senator Kelley sent him a letter requesting an update to the Medicaid Advisory Committee on the hospital assessment, use of the funds and cost containment in Medicaid (see attached letter).
Deputy Secretary Milligan also shared with the Committee a letter from Secretary Joshua Scharfstein to Chairmen Kasemeyer and Conway reporting on how the Department intends to achieve the hospital cost containment in the budget in collaboration with the Health Services Cost Review Commission (HSCRC).  In this document the Committee will see how the Department proposed to meet the requirements in the budget about the hospital cost containment (see attached letter).

The final document is from the Department of Legislative Services (DLS) to Chairmen Kasemeyer and Conway recommending that they accept the Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DHMH) report as sufficient to release funds that were held back in the legislature pending that report (see attached letter).
The hospital assessment, the tax on hospital revenue, got quite large in FY 12 and FY 13.  Because that tax refers to Medicare as a payer, it affects the State’s status and standing with respects to the all-payer Medicare in-patient hospital waiver.  In particular, it erodes the State’s cushion under the waiver test.  The hospital assessment is a major part of the Department’s discussions with HSCRC, the hospitals and hospital associations for understandable reasons.  For many legislators and others, if there are alternative revenue sources, that is up to the Department of Legislative Services (DLS), the legislature and the Governor.  This was a financing vehicle that was chosen in the session leading up to FY 12 and was continued in FY 13.  The Hospital Association would like to see it go away because it hurts the waiver (see attached power point).
Medicaid enrollment projected from FY 09 to FY 13 indicates that Medicaid enrollment will grow by over 300,000 people from 726,000 to 1,032,000 individuals.  Total funds to finance that will grow also, but not as fast and the number of staff at the Department doing the work to make that happen is decreasing.  Medicaid has been growing year by year faster than the state budget.  State spending for health, general funds (GF) has increased faster than education, transportation and public safety over the decade.

When the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA) was passed by Congress as the stimulus bill, it included enhanced funding for Medicaid.  State dollars for Medicaid went down because the federal government was picking up more when ARRA was in place (2009-2011).  Maryland received approximately $2 billion extra dollars from the federal government through the enhanced ARRA match rate.  
The ARRA funding ended in 2011 and the state had to pick up what the federal government had been doing after we’d been growing.  This meant major sticker shock in FY 2012 when ARRA wasn’t part of the budget anymore.  This then lead to the assessment.   This is how the state addressed the fact that Medicaid was growing a lot and the state’s ARRA money was ending in 2012.  The assessment replaced what otherwise would have been funded through general funds.  Had the assessment not been in place Medicaid would have needed $400 million state general fund money which is what we have through the assessment.  This is back stopping the growth rate in enrollment, the growth in budget and the ARRA replacement.  

What was in the FY 2013 budget was to get $99 million from the hospital sector including $9 million from altering the funding formula for uncompensated care, $36 million to limit payment for medially needy inpatient hospital stays (which would have become uncompensated care), $30 million by going to hospital outpatient price tiering and $24 million in additional revenue from the hospital assessment not because the tax rate was increasing, but because there was a bigger base subject to a tax.  

Instead we are getting to $99 million a different way.  The hospital update factor came down which is saving us approximately $54 million, rate realignment is saving us approximately $14 million, we still have the hospital price tiering of $30 million and the settlement with the hospitals is worth $1.7 million.  The funding formula for uncompensated care isn’t in the mix.  We are not changing the benefit package for the medically needy and absorbed in all of that is the assessment revenue.
An example of outpatient tiering is if the hospital has one outpatient clinic and it has a rate for a facility visit of $100 for everyone.  If instead that hospital had a rate for adults that was $120 and for children $80, the hospital would still be getting $100 on average for everyone and Medicaid saves money because we have more children than everyone else.  Medicare and private payers spend more money because they have more adults than everyone else.  Tiering the rates saves Medicaid money if the hospitals tier in a way that Medicaid’s mix of members is distributed at the lower rate of the tiers.
Rate realignment has to do with how joint services are distributed between inpatient and outpatient like laboratories where the hospital has one central service that is doing lab work for people in the hospital as well as people going through the outpatient clinic.   How those costs are distributed can be aligned in a way that helps certain payers.

Different hospitals propose different tiered rates to HSCRC.  It was optional and budget/revenue neutral to the hospitals.  What we have found when looking at these tiered rates is that a lot of the savings actually go to the Mental Hygiene Administration because the way rates have been tiered at several hospitals is the mental health clinics get the lower rate and the medical clinics get the higher rates.  It helps Medicaid overall but we have to figure out how it all allocates.  We also have to do an analysis of what is the projected savings now that we know the rates.  We have to multiply it by the projected volume to figure out the savings: how much is in managed care and how much is in fee-for-service.  When we complete this analysis, will it hit $30 million GF.  If we fall short of the $30 million, we may need to do some of the cost savings tools we discussed with the Committee last year.  Currently we do not know what the plans are for hospital assessments for FY 14.
The hospital waiver needs to be renegotiated with CMS.  There is conversation about a new waiver demonstration.  It is helpful to see how CMS views Maryland.  The cushion indicates how much we are beating the test and how well are we doing.  The bigger the cushion, the better but the waiver cushion has been going down steadily over the past several years to being too close to the margin for comfort.  
The HSCRC has estimated in FY 12 what the factors were contributing to the erosion of the waiver.  They calculated that the assessment was 22% of the problem.  Going back to 1995, 1997 Maryland’s spending per enrollee in Medicare for hospital care was close to the national average.  Over the last 15 years Medicare spending per enrollee for hospital care in Maryland has gone up a lot faster than the national average.  This shows that Maryland was growing at a faster rate than nationally.  Data from Kaiser Family Foundation shows Maryland’s rank among the states in per capita Medicare hospital spending from 1995 – 2009 became number one in the last three reported years.  The end date of this study was before the hospital assessment grew in 2012.  There is no question that the assessment is eroding the waiver test.  It is an over simplified statement to say it is the leading cause now and it started the problem in 2012.  

Update on MCO 2013 Participation

Every October the MCOs tell the Department where they are going to participate in the upcoming year.  They base their decision on several things including the rates that are going to be paid in the upcoming year.  

PAC Program

This year Maryland Physicians Care (MPC) is closing their PAC Program for 2013.  Currently MPC has 12,316 members and all of those individuals were sent letters around Thanksgiving telling them that they needed to choose another plan before December 21, 2012.  They were also told they will be auto-assigned to one of the other plans in their area if they do not choose.  

The two state-wide plans for the PAC program are Amerigroup and United.  JAI is also a big PAC program provider, but only in Baltimore City and County.  There are two plans in every jurisdiction with the exception of Baltimore City and County that has three plans.  In conjunction with this, Priority Partners froze their PAC enrollment so Priority is not an open PAC plan for calendar year 2013.  

The Department is working with MPC to share information with Amerigroup, United and JAI to ensure that patients continue to receive the services they need.  PAC has a substance abuse benefit and on December 15, 2012 the Department will receive from MPC a list of every recipient that has an open authorization for substance abuse treatment so we can pass that on to the new MCOs.  Substance abuse is a self referred service so all of the MCOs are accustomed to working with the substance abuse providers, but this will give them information they can use to make sure patients continue to receive necessary services during the transition. 

HealthChoice Program

There were also some changes in the HealthChoice program as well.  Both Priority Partners and MPC froze membership in a number of areas.  They will continue to serve their existing patients but will not be accepting new patients.  Priority froze in western Maryland, southern Maryland and the Eastern Shore.  MPC froze mostly on the Eastern Shore, Calvert and Frederick County.  United is the only state-wide plan under HealthChoice.  Service areas for Diamond and JAI stayed the same.  Medstar expanded recently into parts of Montgomery, Prince George’s and St. Mary’s Counties.  Amerigroup is mostly statewide except for some counties on the Eastern Shore.

We don’t have to re-enroll any existing participants but there will be fewer choices of plans in some areas in 2013.  The fewest choices will be on the Eastern Shore and Western Maryland.  Diamond and Amerigroup are both working to expand into new areas in 2013, subject to approval by the Department.  This may mean more choices for consumers later in 2013.
Update on Navigator
The local health departments (LHDs) have been a source of Medicaid eligibility work for a lot of the income-based eligibility categories.  The LHDs have been curious regarding what their role is as we move into health reform with respect to navigator type and eligibility services.  We have been working with the LHDs to ensure that there remains a role and give them an opportunity to become a vendor or contractor as a navigator or a sub-contractor with a navigator entity in the Exchange if a given jurisdiction so chooses.

Right now the Department provides grants to LHDs to pay for the eligibility/enrollment support they provide.  The Department sends the LHDs approximately $12 million per year to pay for over 200 full time employees around the state.  The Department has committed to LHDs that it will try to pursue level funding for that in the FY 14 budget subject to how the budget gets developed and passes.  In addition if the LHDs so choose, they can try and get additional revenue through the Exchange process to grow their capacity to help families going into LHDs where, for example, the parents may be in the Exchange and you might need a navigator at the LHD who is helping the parents choose a qualified health plan in the Exchange but the kids are in Medicaid or the Maryland Children’s Health Insurance Program (MCHIP) but the family is accustomed to going to their LHD for their eligibility work.   If a given jurisdiction wants to pursue offering those navigator type services of helping the parents in that example, choose a qualified health plan, they can pursue that without jeopardizing the grant the Department gives them for level funding of level of level stat.  We are working with the Exchange and the LHD to get to a conclusion that ensures we are not double paying for the same FTE without forcing every jurisdiction into the Exchange world without denying every jurisdiction the right to play in the Exchange world.  We are trying to create a mechanism that respects the varying goals of the different LHDs.   
Update on Physician’s Fee Increase

Starting January 1, 2013 the Department is supposed to pay 100% of Medicare rates for Evaluation and Management codes.  Maryland was approved by the Legislature to increase rates for all physicians billing those codes.  The problem is the Medicare rates themselves that have been released have an automatic 27% decrease in them that they put in every year.  Congress overturns this built in decrease every year but not until after January 1st so the Department does not know what the rates will be for January 1st.  If we do add the new rates we will have a decrease in some codes which is the opposite of the goal to encourage providers to participate by increasing rates.  From an administrative perspective, the worst part is that once we do put the rates in we are going to have to retroactively re-adjudicate claims that were processed at the lower rate.  

In addition, CMS has stated on calls that we have to change the way that we pay for the administrative charge related to vaccines under the Vaccine for Children’s Program.  Maryland and other states have asked for this decision to be overturned because we use the billing information to track quality of care and Health Plan Employer and Data Information Set (HEDIS).  

As soon as we have more details from CMS, the Department and the MCOs will implement the new higher rates.  
Waiver, State Plan and Regulation Changes

No updates provided this month. 

Public Mental Health System Report
No report given this month. 
Public Comments

Ms. Nicki McCann of Johns Hopkins gave comments on clinic visit limits. Ms. Ann Ciekot of the National Council on Alcohol and Drug Dependence gave comments on the increase in work load and decrease in Departmental staff, clinic visit limits and continuity of care.
Adjournment

Mr. Lindamood adjourned the meeting at 2:45 p.m. 
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